
  
  

  

  
  
  
  

HEALTH IMPROVEMENT PARTNERSHIP BOARD  
  
OUTCOMES of the meeting held on 29 February 2024 at 10am  

  
    

Present:  

Board members  
Cllr Helen Pighills, Vale of White Horse District Council 

Cllr Joy Aitman, West Oxon District Council  
Cllr Maggie Filipova-Rivers, South Oxfordshire District Council  

Cllr Louise Upton, Oxford City Council 
Ansaf Azhar, Director of Public Health 
David Munday, Consultant in Public Health, Oxfordshire County 

Council (Lead Officer)  
Dr Sam Hart, Oxfordshire BOB ICB GP 
Dan Leveson, Place Director for Oxfordshire, BOB ICB  

  
  

In attendance  Steven Bow, Public Health, Consultant in Public Health in Data, 
intelligence and research, Oxfordshire County Council  
Sally Culmer-Shields, Oxfordshire County Council 

Veronica Barry, Healthwatch Oxfordshire   
Nicola Riley, Cherwell District  

Lauren Rushen, Oxfordshire County Council  
Rachel Ward, NHS 
Helen Mariner, Active Oxfordshire 

Josh Lenthall, Active Oxfordshire  
Kerry Lock, Nourish and Flourish e 

Fiona Steel, Good Food Oxfordshire  
 
 

Officer:   

  
 
Absent:  

Taybe Clarke-Earnscliffe, Business Support Team Leader, Minute 

taker, Oxfordshire County Council  
 
Cllr Nathan Ley, Cllr Phil Chapman, Robert Majilton 

    
  

  
ITEM  

1. Welcome  



Chair welcomed everyone at the meeting. 
Chair thanked and recognised Steven Bow for all his work and contributions to the 

Health Improvement Board and will be handing over to Bethan Mcdonald. 
   

  
  

2. Apologies for Absence and Temporary Appointments  

 
 

Cllr Nathan Ley, Cllr Phil Chapman, Robert Majilton 
 

  

3. Declarations of Interest  

  

There were no declarations of interest.  
  

4. Petitions and Public Address  

  
There were no petitions and public address.  

  
5. Notice of any other business      

 

Discuss future dates for the Health Improvement Board 
 

6. Minutes of Last Meeting  

 
Minute approved from November’s meeting – Chair reminded everyone of the Health 

Improvements Board priorities which are –  
 

Mental Wellbeing  
Tobacco Control  
Healthy Weight  

 
 

 
7. Performance Report   

  

  
Presented by Steven Bow, Consultant in Public Health in Data, intelligence and 

research, Oxfordshire County Council  
  
Steven presented the Performance report with the board.   

 
 

20240229_HIB_Perf_R

eport.pdf
 

  



The Health Improvement Partnership Board is expected to have oversight of performance 
on four priorities within Oxfordshire’s Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2018-2023, and 

ensure appropriate action is taken by partner organisations to deliver the priorities and 

measures, on behalf of the Health and Wellbeing Board.  
 

With the development of the new Oxfordshire Health and wellbeing strategy (see notes on 
next item) the specific priorities and metrics to monitor impact have been updated and 

therefore future performance reports will be edited to match these priorities/ metrics 

 

 The indicators are grouped into the overarching priorities of: A good start in life  

 Living well  

 Ageing well  

  
Current Performance  

1. A table showing the agreed measures under each priority, expected performance and 

the latest performance is below. A short commentary is included to give insight into what 

is influencing the performance reported for each indicator.  
 

1. All indicators show which period the data is being reported on and whether it is new data 
or the same as that presented to the last meeting (if the metric is yet to be updated).  

 

Of the 15 indicators reported in this paper:  
NINE indicators have NEW DATA  

Four indicators are green.  

Seven indicators are amber.  
Four indicators are red:  

2.18 Increase the level of flu immunisation for at risk groups under 65 years (cumulative for 

flu season only)  

 

No new data.  
2.21i  increase the level of Cervical Screening (Percentage of the eligible population women 

aged 25-49) screened in the last 3.5 years)  

 
The latest data is moving in the right direction towards the target.  
3.16 Maintain the level of flu immunisations for the over 65s (cumulative for flu season only)  

 
No new data  
3.18 Breast screening – uptake (The proportion of eligible women invited who attend for 

screening).  

 

The latest data has decreased and the measure has moved from amber to red. 
 
Questions/Comments –  

 
Discussion around MMR vaccination rates and what is being done to increase the rates. 
The MMR rates have been a national challenge and since the pandemic these rates have 

decreased. Public Health are in partnership with the NHS and ICB Chief Nursing Officer 
and wrote to all parents and schools about the current situation and the vaccination.  
  

 



Action – Ansaf Azhar and Dr Sam Hart to discuss uptake on MMR vaccine and what 

local practices can do to increase uptake.  

 
 

 
 
 

8. Report from Healthwatch Ambassador   

 

Presented by Vernoica Barry, Healthwatch Oxfordshire Ambassador  
 
Veronica shared the Healthwatch paper with the board   

 

HWO report to HIB 

Feb 2024 final.pdf  
 
Highlights from the report –  

 

 Access to and quality of mental health support for adults  

 Waiting times for CAMHS and SEND assessments.  

 Access to NHS dentists  

 Access and waiting times for GP appointments.  

 The cost of social care for older people  

 The cost of living  

 Health inequalities, including challenges faced by people with complex long-term 
conditions, people experiencing homelessness and people who need interpreting 

support.  
 

 

 
9. The Health Improvement Partnership Board- Joint Local Health and 

Wellbeing Strategy for Oxfordshire 

 

Presented by David Munday, Consultant in Public Health/Deputy Director  
 
 

Health Improvement 

Board in supporting delivery of HWB strategy- Feb 24.docx
 

 

David Munday presented the paper to the board, the key points discussed to 
provide a refresher on the health and wellbeing strategy principles.  
 



 
 
The Health Improvement Board sits as a subgroup of the Health and Wellbeing          

Board and has had a strong focus over the past few years on the following 3 areas; 
 

a. Mental Wellbeing 
b. Tobacco Control 
c. Healthy Weight and Physical Activity 

 
New diagram on The Health Improvement Board priorities was discussed and shared 

for agreement from the board.  
 
 

 
 

 

Questions/Comments  
 

Ansaf Azhar, noted a big thank you to David for coordinating the work and also to all of 

the stakeholders involved in this. Ansaf would like the board to remember that this 
strategy is everybody’s responsibility. 



 
Action needed to look at what has been done so far in the three areas that has worked 

well and what are the early interventions in place. 
 

The above diagram of priorities was agreed by the board, which includes the addition of 
alcohol control. Agreed that future agenda items of HIB would cover these 3 priority 
areas.  

 
 

 
 

10. Break  

 
  

  
11. Tier 2 and Tier 3 Healthy Weight Services Development  

 

Presented by Sally Culmer-Shield Oxfordshire County Council, Angela Jessop, 
Personalise Care Lead, Buckinghamshire, Oxfordshire, and Berkshire West Integrated 

Care Board 
 
Sally Culmer-Sheilds presented the paper with the board –  

 

20240214 WSA to 

HW HIB Update Feb 2024 FINAL.docx
 

 
Oxfordshire are currently at phase 4 of this model, ‘Action’, following successfully 

building and mapping the local picture for healthy weight across the system.  
 

The action areas are split into four pillars:  

 

 Prevention – start well, live well and age well (primary prevention)  

 Healthy weight environments – health promoting food and built environment. 

 Support – services for residents to achieve and maintain a healthy weight 

(secondary prevention)  

 System Leadership – working in partnership to lead work across the system.  
 

In February 2023, a refreshed WSA healthy weight action plan (see Appendix 1) was  

presented to HIB which had incorporated findings from the 2022 Health Needs 
Assessment on promoting healthy weight1 and associated Director for Public Health 

Annual Report ‘Healthy weight, healthy communities, healthy lives’2. The need to shift 
focus from a primarily support focussed action plan, towards prevention and the 

healthy weight environment was highlighted. The shift in focus for the action plan since 
it’s conception in 19/20 is evidenced in the figure 1 below.  

                                                 
 

 



 

Key achievements for 2022 were listed in the previous HIB update paper. See appendix 

2 for a summary table within the paper. 
The new tier 2 all age service is currently out to tender and the new service is expected 
to start in Summer of 2024 

 
Angela Jessop, discussed tier 3 and 4 (diagram below outlines different tiers of service) 

 

 
 
 

The ICB are responsible for providing and commissioning tier 3 and 4, and the board 

received an update on the provision of these services in Oxfordshire and some of the 
current challenges in terms of waiting times and out of area referrals 

 



 
 

Tier 3 and 4 weight 

management pathway_HIB.pdf 
 

 
 

12. Oxfordshire Food Strategy Implementation  

 
Presented by Kerry Lock, Nourish and Flourish Programme Manager, Rachel Ward, 

NHS, Fiona Steel, Good Food Oxfordshire and Lauren Rushen, Policy Officer, 
Oxfordshire County Council 

 
Lauren Rushen and Clare Gray presented Oxfordshire Food Strategy and progress on 
its implementation since publication in 2022. This includes work overseen by the Food 

Action Working Groups in each of the 5 City/ District areas. 
 

 

HIB Food Strat 

Update v4  -  FINALKLSLIDESINCL.pptx
 

 
 
 

Fiona Steel, Good Food Oxfordshire shared pages 8,9 and 10 on the above paper 
 

Kerry Lock, Nourish and Flourish presented from page 11 on above paper and the work 
in the Didcot area, delivered jointly with the local PCN, to support healthy eating and 
cooking skills among local residents 

 
 

Questions/Comments –  
 

Discussions around diverse culture with regards to food to expand to the wider 

community to encourage more people to get involved, discussions around partnerships 
with schools to encourage schools to get involved and promote healthy choices.  

Dr Sam Hart would like to discuss developing Nourish and Flourish as this aligns with 
the health and wellbeing board and what is being worked on. Sam mentioned he has 
only heard of Nourish and Flourish in this forum and had no idea this was going on, 

would like this to go to a PCN or Place based meeting to supporting raising the 
awareness among primary care  

 
 
 

13.  Physical Activity update  
 

Presented by Josh Lenthall and Helen Mariner, Active Oxfordshire 
 



 
The update summarised progress on the Oxfordshire on the Move initiative, including 

the Move Together Programme and YouMove. The Board congratulated AO on the 
number of people on the program now and how this is having such a huge impact on 

individuals and quality of their mental and physical health, including evidence of 
reduced demand on primary care on those undertaking the Move Together Programme. 
It was noted future updates would pick up on the Active Travel Outreach programme 

and the Physical Activity in hospital pathways work 
 

HIB 290224 - Active 

Oxfordshire.pptx  
 

14.  Any other Business  

                      
Future HIB meeting dates:  

 
13 June at 14:00 

19 September at 14:00 
7 November at 14:00 
 

 

 

 
 


